
CHESHIRE EAST COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of a meeting of the Cheshire East Health and Wellbeing Board 
held on Tuesday, 23rd January, 2024 in the Committee Suite 1,2 & 3, 

Westfields, Middlewich Road, Sandbach CW11 1HZ 
 

Board Members 
Helen Charlesworth-May, Executive Director Adults, Health, and Integration 
Councillor Janet Clowes, Cheshire East Council 
Councillor Sam Corcoran (Chair), Cheshire East Council 
Councillor Carol Bulman, Cheshire East Council 
Councillor Jill Rhodes, Cheshire East Council 
Mark Groves, Healthwatch Cheshire  
Dr Matt Tyrer, Director of Public Health (attended virtually via Microsoft 
Teams) 
Kathryn Sullivan, CVS Cheshire East (attended virtually via Microsoft Teams) 
Mark Wilkinson, Cheshire East Place Director 
Deborah Woodcock, Executive Director of Children’s Services 
Michelle Davis, Guinness Housing 
Peter Skates, Acting Executive Director of Place, Cheshire East Council 
Isla Wilson, Cheshire East Health and Care Place Partnership 
Charlotte Wright, Cheshire Fire and Rescue Service 

 
Cheshire East Officers and Others 
Alex Jones, Better Care Fund Programme Manager 
Ceri Kay, Legal 
Guy Kilminster, Corporate Manager Health Improvement 
Rob Polkinghorne, Chief Executive 
Dr Susie Roberts, Public Health Consultant 
Karen Shuker, Democratic Services Officer 
 
10 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  

 
Apologies for absence were received from Dr Paul Bishop, Louise Barry, 
Superintendent Claire Jesson and Claire Williamson. 
 
Mark Groves attended as a substitute. 
 

11 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
There were no declarations of Interest. 
 

12 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING  
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the minutes of the meeting held on 22 November 2023 be confirmed 
as a correct record. 
 
 



 
13 PUBLIC SPEAKING TIME/OPEN SESSION  

 
There were no members of the public present. 
 

14 ADOPTING A REFRESHED 'ALL TOGETHER FAIRER' AS THE 
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HEALTH AND CARE PARTNERSHIP 
STRATEGY  
 
The Board received a presentation from the Cheshire East Place Director 
in respect of Adopting a refreshed All Together Fairer as the Health Care 
Partnership (HCP) Strategy. 
 
Following feedback which highlighted a health service bias to the content 
in both documents it was agreed that the HCP should be more focused on 
aligning its strategic intent to address the wider determinants of health.  
 
The Board shared their concerns and agreed that there was a need to 
make sure that people were not working in silos, that they needed a 
collegiate approach to avoid duplication. Maintaining an emphasis on the 
recommendations of the All Together Fairer report was important but this 
had to be owned by the system as a whole, both the Cheshire and 
Merseyside Health and Care Partnership and the Cheshire and 
Merseyside Integrated Care Board. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the presentation be noted. 
 

15 BETTER CARE FUND 2ND QUARTER 2023-2024  
 
The Board received a report which provided a summary of Quarter 2 
performance for 2023/24 of the Better Care Fund. The report noted that 
the system was on track to meet its targets in respect of:  
 

- Avoidable admissions – There had been initiatives to support 
avoidable admissions including carers payments to facilitate 
discharge and GP out of hours support. 

- Discharge to normal place of residence – there had been a 21% 
increase in the number of hours delivered compared to the same 
time last year. The number of people waiting had vastly reduced. 
The challenges faced included the fragility around the care market 
recruitment and retention and rising costs. 

- Falls - recent intervention included the falls pathway within the 
Urgent Community Response (UCR) service at Mid Cheshire Trust 
going live taking referrals for falls from North-West Ambulance 
Service (NWAS). Falls Awareness week held in September 2023.  

- Residential admissions – The figure was below the planned rate 
and there were challenges around demographic changes in 
Cheshire East that were seeing an increasing older population 



compared to the national picture, particularly in the upper age 
bands who are more likely to require their needs to be met via a 
permanent placement. 

- Reablement – this was on track with performance above the same 
quarter last year. 
 

In respect of capacity and demand this had generally reduced in the 
hospital trusts. The additional discharge funded schemes continued to 
make an impact to facilitated discharge and hospital preventions across 
the system although there were challenges such as the ongoing RACC 
issues at MCHFT and the return of Maternity at East Cheshire Trust which 
had reduced availability of beds. 
 
Board members agreed that better communication was required in respect 
of virtual wards as uptake in Cheshire East had been slow.  It was 
suggested that circulating the Home First animation that had been 
produced would help in explaining the concept. It was agreed that there 
was more work needed around how to evaluate the impact of virtual 
wards.  
 
RESOLVED: That: 
 
The Cheshire Health and Wellbeing Board  
 

1. notes and approves the performance against the following metrics: 
avoidable admissions, discharge to normal place of residence, falls, 
residential admissions, reablement. Alongside the metrics where 
appropriate the achievements and challenges have been noted.  

 
16 JOINT STRATEGIC NEEDS ASSESSMENT UPDATE  

 
The Board received a report which provided an update of progress in the 
JSNA work programme since September 2023. 
 
The update included the following 
 

- The Children and Young People’s Emotional and Mental Wellbeing 
JSNA had been completed and had been submitted to the 
Executive Director for Adults, Health and Integration, and the 
Director of Public Health for approval and onward publication. 

- The Tartan Rug dashboard was ready for publication and a video 
user guide was in the final stages of development to be published 
alongside it. 

- The Special Educational Needs and Disability JSNA data collection 
was nearing conclusion with draft recommendations being 
developed and a target approval date of April 2024. 

 
A virtual JSNA conference was planned for the end of February which 
would cover the following: 
 



- The reviews undertaken during 2022/23 
- The experience of working on a JSNA  
- How stakeholders could use the JSNA 
- Planned next steps in terms of further adaptation of products, topics 

for review in 2023/24 and 2024/25 
- A consensus building conversation event was planned to prioritise 

recommendations from the 2022/23 JSNAs across partners in 
Cheshire East Place. 

 
A councillor briefing session was also planned during the first half of 2024 
to familiarise councillors with the range of products, and the ways they can 
be utilised and should be interpreted. 
 
RESOLVED: That: 
 
The Health and Wellbeing Board 
 
1. Note the progress 
2. Contribute to the JSNA conference 
3. Utilise the JSNA to inform continue challenging decision making in 
relation to public sector budgets 
4. Await further review publications over the first half of 2024. 
 
 
 
 

The meeting commenced at 2.00 pm and concluded at 2.45 pm 
 

Councillor S Corcoran (Chair) 
 

 
 
 


